

Town of Blowing Rock

Date: Tuesday, August 8, 2023, 6:00 p.m.

Location: 1036 Main Street, Blowing Rock, NC 28605

Agenda

Item		Present & Participants
I.	CALL TO ORDER – ROLL CALL FOR ATTENDANCE	Mayor Charles Sellers
II.	PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE	Mayor Charles Sellers
III.	APPROVAL OF MINUTES – By Roll Call 1. July 11, 2023 – Regular and Closed Session Meeting Minutes	Mayor & Council
	REGULAR AGENDA ADOPTION	Mayor & Council
IV.	CONSENT AGENDA: 1. Budget Amendment - #2023-12 2. Special Event – Porsche Event Street Closure 3. Mayoral Proclamation – End Overdose in Watauga County	Mayor & Council
V.	PUBLIC COMMENTScomments shall be limited to three (3) minutes	
VI.	PUBLIC HEARING: 1. Parking Ordinance -	Interim Manager Kevin Rothrock Police Aaron Miller
VII.	REGULAR AGENDA: 1. Request for Funding – Parking Enforcement	Interim Manager Kevin Rothrock Police Chief Aaron Miller

VIII.	OFFICIALS REPORTS & COMMENTS: 1. Mayor 2. Council Members 3. Town Attorney 4. Town Manager	
IX.	CLOSED SESSION – NCGS 143-318.11. (6) – to consider the qualifications, competence, character, fitness, conditions of appointment, or conditions of initial public officer or employee or prospective public officer or employee.	
Х.	ADJOURNMENT/RECESS Mayor Charles Sellers entertains a motion and second to adjourn or recess the meeting.	

Town Council Meeting - Tuesday, July 11th, 2023

The Town of Blowing Rock Town Council met for their regular monthly meeting on Tuesday, July 11, 2023 at 6:00 p.m. The meeting took place at Town Hall located at 1036 Main Street Blowing Rock, NC. Present were Mayor Charlie Sellers, Mayor Pro-Tem Doug Matheson and Council Members Albert Yount, David Harwood, Melissa Pickett, and Pete Gherini. Others in attendance were Interim Town Manager Kevin Rothrock, Town Attorney Allen Moseley, Town Engineers Doug Chapman and Jared Wright, Police Chief Aaron Miller, Interim Planning Director Brian Johnson, Emergency Services Director Kent Graham, Finance Officer Nicole Norman, IT Director Thomas Steele and Town Clerk Hilari Hubner. Public Works Director Matt Blackburn was unable to attend.

Charlie Sellers

Good evening, ladies and gentlemen. Thank you for attending our Town Council meeting this evening, Tuesday July 11, 2023.

Charlie Sellers

Roll call. All in attendance.

Charlie Sellers

Approval of minutes. This is the June 13, 2023. Regular and closed session. Did the Council get the revision of the minutes? There were a few little glitches that Hilari was able to catch and take care of. Do I have a motion to approve?

Pete Gherini

Motion to approve.

Charlie Sellers

Okay, do I have a second?

Melissa Pickett

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Any discussion? Okay. How do you vote?

ΑII

All in favor of the motion.

Charlie Sellers

Approval of the minutes from June 26, 2023, Mid-year Retreat meeting. Do I have a motion?

Doug Matheson

So, moved.

Charlie Sellers

Do I have a second.

David Harwood

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Any discussion? Okay, how do you vote?

ΑII

All in favor of the motion.

Charlie Sellers

Minutes are approved. Hilari, thanks for catching those errors and fixing them for us. Regular agenda adoption. Do I have a motion to approve the regular agenda as set forth?

Albert Yount

So, moved.

David Harwood

Second.

ΑII

All in favor of the motion.

Charlie Sellers

Consent Agenda; Budget Amendment 2023-11, Tax Report, Fireworks - Chetola Approval. Motion to approve.

Doug Matheson

So, moved.

Melissa Pickett

Second.

Charlie Sellers

All in favor?

ΑII

All in favor of the motion.

Charlie Sellers

Public Comments. Mr. Brett Sorge come on up and state your name and address please.

Brett Sorge

My name is Brett Sorge, I've been living in Blowing Rock for five years, I live at 154 High Ridge Lane, off of Hillwind Estates. I have no complaints, I strictly wanted to make a couple comments/suggestions. Some of this is coming because I have a background as a developer. I had shopping centers, strip shopping centers, all kinds of townhouses, all kinds of things, all in the Northeast. And I have also had some mortgage company experience. So, I'm just maybe imparting some things that I've learned over the years that may be useful; maybe, maybe not. Number one, I was reading over the Town regulations that you have concerning overall Town regulations. It talks a bit about construction, but it doesn't talk about at all how people have to maintain their homes. I am talking about their outside yards, and how things are kept. You have nothing that addresses that. I appreciate this handled a little bit differently. And it's a big help when you're in a community where it's heavily HOA, and you allow the HOA's to regulate these things. We don't have that too much here. So, you kind of rely a bit on the Town or County regulations. And there's not much addressing that. I must thank Kevin here, I complained about a place up on Possum Hollow, that house is basically abandoned, there's a car in the driveway, its windows are knocked out. Kevin was nice enough, he sent a crew up, they cut the grass and everything. There are two other ones that I'm familiar with. One over behind the school over here, with the parking on both sides, across the way there's like a little driveway, that's totally pushed in, and you see in the background it's a little bit of a house. It's just been sitting there for years, years and years. And then on the other side we have what I call Gray Gardens, which is a fairly large thing. On the other side, nothing's been cut, nothing's been done with it for years and years. And to me, we have such a lack of spacing, especially for parking. It seems like we could, you know, put some pressure on the people that own these things, to maybe either fix them up, do something, or go after, you know, putting liens on trying to take over the property, maybe put some more parking in for the Town. Just a thought. The second thing I wanted to mention is I'm a regular hiker, and so I go all the time to Bass Lake. As we all know, I think there's not enough parking there. And this has nothing to do with the Town. Because I appreciate you have no authority over the park system. But I think some pressure should be brought to, you know, maybe do something to encourage them to expand parking. Because if it's a problem now it's going to be much more of a problem. It's a real problem. I want to mention something about the water treatment plant. I know you spent some money; you know fixing it up in the last year or two. The water tower there, either pressure clean or paint it. It really looks kind of shotty when you drive by there. Those are the main things that I see. And the other thing I want to mention is restaurants, we know we have a problem with not enough restaurants here. Restaurants have been going out of business. From my experience, especially what I've seen going to all the cities around the country, they've changed out, they've changed out how what kinds of restaurants they have, they're trying to put in restaurants that have minimal wait staff. Things where you have to walk up to a counter,

you order something, they put it on your table, and you clean it up yourself afterwards. But there's ways and you're probably going to say to yourself well, you know, this is not a Town's responsibility, but maybe through the Chamber of Commerce. They could go after different sections. I'm going to wrap this up because I am running out of time. One last thing, if any of you have never gone to the city of West Jefferson. I think it's a good idea, if you haven't, go to that Town and see how they do things. Because they've done a phenomenal job, I think of that Town and they don't have any of the problems that I see here, they don't have there. Lots of restaurants, lots of places, lots of stores. Everything is very thriving and to keep everything pristine. And that's it, thank you.

Charlie Sellers

Thank you. Okay, Regular Agenda. Memorial Park Bathroom's Bid Award. Jared Wright with McGill. How are you sir?

Jared Wright

I'm good. How are you sir?

Charlie Sellers

Good.

Jared Wright

Mr. Mayor, Council Members. Let's review the Memorial Park Restroom Project Bid and summarize where we are to date and then, for your consideration, we have presented two award scenarios. So bids were received on June 22nd. VPC Builders was the low bidder at that time. And in our recommendation for award, we have offered again two scenarios, the first being, a contract value of \$901,000. That includes construction of the restroom and renovation, and then unsuitable soil allowance and rock excavation. The second consideration, we've also included the solar roof installation, which was a \$40,000 allowance. So, for your consideration tonight we have two dollar values either \$901,000, excluding the solar roof, or \$941,000, including the solar roof.

Charlie Sellers

Kevin, what kind of monies do we have available for this?

Kevin Rothrock

Mayor, there's a fund balance allocation, and Nicole put all this together, I appreciate it, didn't really know the source of it. In March of 2022, a fund balance allocation of \$152,000, a GO Bond of \$431,000, TDA contribution of \$152,000, ABC Store contribution of \$50,000, the net loan payoff from the BRAHM property sale of \$257,000. And then we'd like to request from TDA, going forward, what we had already have earmarked for parking deck payment of that loan of \$83,200. We have not done that yet, but that's what we'd like to do, to bring the total to \$1.1 million. There will still be a shortfall of \$35,000, based on the current program for the park bathrooms. So, to cover that shortfall, you might consider at this time not doing the solar roof panels, which the allowance is \$40,000. So that would help us to be able to fund the project.

Charlie Sellers

If I may Council, I have got a question. They said the bid came in at \$901,000, correct?

Kevin Rothrock

It was \$894,000 plus the the additions of the rock removal, of that is an allowance for that of \$6,000, another \$1,000 for unsuitable soils to bring in better compaction.

Charlie Sellers

But the number you just gave us was \$1.1 million.

Kevin Rothrock

Let me go back through the entire project. So, \$894,000 plus \$6,000 for rock removal \$1,000 for unsuitable soil. Those allowances were already included in the bid package, solar panels of \$40,000, a contingency of \$50,000 recommended by McGill to cover whatever may happen through the project. The engineering is \$169,700, including \$124,700 that's been spent to date and that's for the whole project. That's for all of Memorial Park. So, we're trying to think about all the things that have been spent on the project and ways to fund it and to give you a total. That does not include going forward with phase two, which is the rest of the project.

Charlie Sellers

So, you're asking the Council for how much fund balance? \$152,000?

Kevin Rothrock

Nothing if we take the solar panels off the bid.

Albert Yount`

Is there any return-on-investment data on solar?

Kevin Rothrock

I don't know what those are. Jared you may?

Jared Wright

I don't have those tonight. It is a grid tied system, what has been proposed, meaning that if you don't have battery back-up to power your facility in the event of a grid outage. However, you do have dual meter insulation. One that will turn using solar and then turn backwards if solar is, you have an excess of the energy that goes back into the grid. But as far as an actual ROI, no I do not have that tonight.

Kevin Rothrock

It would work great today, on a day like today, but we don't have as many days like this as other places off the mountain.

Albert Yount

Well, I've got it on my house and it's 30% year over year. But I don't have a battery.

David Harwood

I can tell you Albert, the installations that we've been seeing in our projects the ROI is about, depends on the price of electricity, but it's about seven years. And typically, the panels are, I'm not exactly sure which ones these are, they're warrantied for 20 years. So, you got about a 20-year warranty on them, they pay for themselves in about seven. That is what I'm typically seeing, but there's a lot of variables in there. This is really a good place for a non-battery system, because you will be using it as much in the evenings when you would need a battery. And so, it's probably a really good thing. I can't tell you what the ROI would be, but they keep improving the technology.

Pete Gherini

If we were not to approve solar, and just go with electrical standard, I mean, do we have any numbers of what that would cost.

Kevin Rothrock

It's back to \$901,000 for the project.

Pete Gherini

No, I'm talking about if we're being asked to approve another \$40,000 for the solar, if we don't do solar. What are some of the costs associated with just electric or do we measure that?

Charlie Sellers

The solar is in addition to.

Pete Gherini

No, I understand that. But if we don't do solar energy.

Doug Matheson

You're talking about energy costs.

Pete Gherini

Yeah, utility cost. Thank you, Doug.

Kevin Rothrock

I understand, you're saying how much would it cost us in just general utilities if we don't use solar.

Pete Gherini

Right.

Kevin Rothrock

I don't have anything on that.

Pete Gherini

Okay, I mean, just as a matter of information, so we have the ability to measure apples to apples rather than apples to oranges.

Charlie Sellers

Could the Council decide on the solar at a later date and move forward with the contract at \$901,000? In other words, do solar at a later date period, without any big issues.

Kevin Rothrock

Absolutely.

Doug Matheson

I'm looking at solar, and correct me David if I'm wrong, it seems it has gotten cheaper. It's come down from what it used to be. You know, if we don't do it now, it could actually even be a little bit cheaper when we do it a little later. I mean, just throwing that out there it doesn't seem to be going the other way that I've noticed.

David Harwood

No, I think there's more to it than just the cost, I think that we really need to be looking at sustainable alternatives. I would not put it off hoping that the price would come down later if that's where you're going with that.

Doug Matheson

No, I'm just saying if we put it off and we still want to do it. It's just a matter of now or just a little later.

David Harwood

Yeah, but I know us.

Albert Yount

What's it gonna run the lights in the in the restrooms themselves and fans? How much would that cost? Not a lot I wouldn't think. I think if we're gonna do solar, we need to light the Christmas trees with it.

Charlie Sellers

You would need battery backup. What do you think Council?

Pete Gherini

Kevin, what's the timeframe that if we approve this. When is it going to start and when's it gonna finish?

Jared Wright

Once you make a decision for awarding the contract, we will notify the contractor and begin assembling the construction contracts. Usually that process from the time we send them out and get them back is about 15 days. And then of course, we'll send them to the Town for final execution. So, you're looking at about a month to execute contracts and then we'll schedule a pre-construction meeting and move forward. So that is about a month and a half roughly. And that's the best case scenario, 30 to 60 days.

Pete Gherini

Thank you.

Doug Matheson

I will throw out a motion and we will see which way it goes. I make a motion that we do it without the solar right now.

Pete Gherini

Second.

Charlie Sellers

Okay, so you want to do the contract at the cost of \$901,000, give or take and Pete seconded the motion. Is there anything else?

Kevin Rothrock

Plus, the contingencies, engineering and all the things that we've listed in the table.

Albert Yount

I vote for that.

David Harwood

I'm gonna vote against it only because I would love to see the solar added.

Melissa Pickett

I'm going against it for the same reason David is. It's only three and a half percent of the \$901,000. I think that's a relative number that we can fund right now.

Doug Matheson

I vote yes to the motion.

Pete Gherini

Yes.

Charlie Sellers

Motion passes. And keep in mind we can always come back to do solar. I mean, you can change your mind in three or four months. See if ABC store will kick in some more money.

Kevin Rothrock

We'll take a look.

Doug Matheson

Or hopefully TDA will.

Kevin Rothrock

Let's take a look at some options on how we can, you know, maybe we can partner with someone. A pilot project or David might know somebody.

Charlie Sellers

And I think Pete had a good point, that Doug greatly enlightened us on, which was what's the cost of the electrical? You know, and how much will it save the Town? That'd be a good number if we could get it. You know, I know it's an estimate.

Kevin Rothrock

I want to go on to say a little bit more about phase two. Doug and I talked today with Jennifer about, we're gonna get together in a couple of weeks and start combing through phase two. And prioritizing and speaking with PARTF, asking what do we have to have to be able to qualify. And see if there's some savings and look at and bring it back to you before we send out for a true bid.

Charlie Sellers

Don't we already have the PARTF grant of a half a million?

Kevin Rothrock

We have to do the elements; the bathrooms don't qualify.

Charlie Sellers

Right.

Kevin Rothrock

We have to do the elements of the park plan to get the funding. So, we want to make sure that whatever we do, we're gonna end up with funding before we move forward. We want to get a true bid rather than what we got originally, which had the bathrooms and I think a couple of contractors backed off because they were not part of that. They want to look at the park elements.

Albert Yount

This does include renovation of existing right?

Kevin Rothrock

Yes sir it does.

Charlie Sellers

Move on? You good? Okay. Food Truck update. Planning Director Brian Johnson.

Brian Johnson

Thank you, Mayor, good evening Council. I don't have anything formal tonight. This is kind of a carryover from the Retreat. I think just a few more small items to be thinking about. And Melissa handed out a survey from the Chamber there. I don't know if you have had a chance to read through that or not. But I think in a nutshell, the food trucks went very well out here. Over the fourth, there were two of them. I think there may have been a little glitch with internet for credit card usage, that was

something minor. But other than that, I think everything went well. I'm sure Jennifer's here if there's any questions for her, she can answer. For the most part everything went good with those. Things just kind of a carry over from where do we want to go, maybe just further discussion or where we're at with this. Melissa, maybe can chime in with the survey and clarify anything on that. But I think we're just looking at discussion here.

Charlie Sellers

Do you all want to hear from Jennifer? Jennifer, could you come up please?

Jennifer Brown

So we had two food trucks at the Fourth of July festival here in the police station parking lot. I do know that one did so well that they were like, we want to come back every time you have a festival. And then the other one did decently well. I think it was the first time we'd really had food trucks offered. So I think there's a lot of people that didn't realize that they were there in the parking lot. It stayed busy, I mean, it was a constant flow. I saw a lot of people picnicking out in the grass with their food that they had received. So we got great feedback from people that were there. It was also during a festival, a lot of people extra people in town too. I don't know if you have any other questions.

Pete Gherini

Jennifer, I saw you there, because I came down after the parade just to see how they were going. And I also noticed that all the restaurants were full. I didn't inquire as to if there were waiting times. I don't know, but the food trucks, the two that were there, provided, as you mentioned, people in the park seemed to have beverages and food. So, I think you thought that was a very positive thing, right?

Jennifer Brown

Yes, absolutely. I mean, you get some families that come in there with kids and they are in the park playing, we have park games, so it's hard sometimes to take kids away to go sit down and eat in a restaurant and then have to come back. So I do think it is a good thing when we have festivals and having a lot of people to come.

Pete Gherini

Charlie, just one other comment. I did talk to Lee Anne from Egg Roll-in, and I don't know if she was expecting a bigger number. She said she only did \$600. She says that truck down in Hickory would do \$1,500. And so was that a mix of the product that was the problem or?

Jennifer Brown

I don't know, it was really hot that day, so I don't know if people were like, I don't want an egg roll, I'd rather have an icee. So I mean, I'm not sure. Like I said it was the first time we'd ever had a food truck at our Fourth of July festival. So I think it sometimes takes a little while to sort of get people use to when you start making changes of what you have to offer. Because I've already had probably half a dozen to a dozen phone calls about next year's festival and what day it's on. So people are planning ahead. So this is a tradition that they do, they come and so this is the first year we've ever offered this. So, I think if we continue, I think people will start being like, oh, they're offering things besides just going to a restaurant.

Doug Matheson

Well, I think you said start with, you've got to look at what your clientele is on parade days, and it's mostly children.

Jennifer Brown

It is.

Doug Matheson

So are children going to take Egg Roll-in or are children gonna take this? I don't think any type of food you would have put there would have made more than what the kids would want to have.

Jennifer Brown

And like I said, we were kind of behind the game when we were asking food trucks if they wanted to come because a lot of them were in West Jefferson at the Christmas in July Festival. Like it's something they do annually. So I think our weekend sort of fell at the same time so that was difficult. They plan out ahead of time, so that's our goal, to start now to plan out for a year ahead now since apparently it's a big thing.

Pete Gherini

So when Art in the Park happens where would a food truck go?

Jennifer Brown

They wouldn't be able to go into the police station parking lot because they have tents there so that's good question.

Kevin Rothrock

Art in the Park, I don't know if there's a number. Do the Boy Scouts still sell hotdogs?

Jennifer Brown

Yes and so does the Library.

Kevin Rothrock

How much do they do? I'm not asking to compete. What amount do they do?

Pete Gherini

What the library?

Kevin Rothrock

Yeah.

Pete Gherini

I have no idea. I know they're very successful, they raise a lot of money for them.

Kevin Rothrock

Do they do a couple hundred?

Melissa Pickett

The gentleman to ask would be on the back row.

Charles Hardin

The library; it's their biggest fundraiser of the year. I don't know how many they do. I think they probably, I remember something about three hundred.

Kevin Rothrock

They do about three hundred at \$3 a piece?

Doug Matheson

And then that on top of what the Scouts do.

Kevin Rothrock

Right, okay, and the scouts too. So maybe they do about \$1,000 each event.

Albert Yount

I hear hunky dory about food trucks. And then I see this, it came through the Chamber is that right Charles?

Charles Hardin

Yes.

Albert Yount

And it's not all hunky dory. It is from people that make their living running restaurants. So I would like to ask you to maybe expand on this, if you want to.

Charlie Sellers

Charles, could you come up?

Charles Hardin

Want me to give my address?

Charlie Sellers

Yeah, for the record.

Charles Hardin

780 Lauren Lane. So this survey was done just of restaurant owners, there were 29 people that received the survey, we got a 38% return, which is pretty good for a survey, although I was surprised at some of the ones that didn't respond. Some of the ones that I would have expected to hear from. You can see there, the top line that seven of them said no and four of them said yes. If you read on down

in it. Some of them change their minds, some you know it's not real clear whether you're a clear yes or a clear no. It's more like a conditional yes or a conditional no. That is what I took from reading this. The one that I thought was most interesting is these people that just opened the Cupcrazed Cafe, they use to own two food trucks in Charlotte. And so this whole back page, this document that you have, is some of their comments about food trucks from the other side of it. So I mean, now they're in a brick and mortar situation, they're depending on you know, paying rent or mortgage or whatever it is, they have to pay there. They're planning to keep that restaurant open year-round, so they will be depending on that income. You know, the season here is really May through October. And so you really have to make, what I'm hearing here, is you have to make it in those six months. Those are your black ink months, you will have at least four red ink months. And you'll have two months that are maybe black, maybe red. So that's kind of how a restaurant works in this town, having owned one for 15 years. I can go back and show you how it works. So in the summer they really do depend on this volume from the visitors to pay the rent in the winter basically. But these folks, Wendy and I can't remember his name, but they just opened the Cupcrazed Cafe. Having owned those food trucks, they were able to talk about things like trash. And you know, most of the food trucks don't have trash, you know, they don't bring their own trash cans, they're gonna be using your trash cans. And so if you remember back during the shutdown, we had some real problems with trash, because all the trash cans were full of pizza boxes. Do you remember that? They were piling out of them so, the Town would be doing the trash service. Whereas if they're a brick and mortar restaurant, they're actually paying for their trash removal. The parking thing was the other thing, now we're talking about some off the street kind of locations. I think is what I am to understand like back here in the police lot. But they explained to me that a food truck takes three parking spaces. So just keep that in mind. They are very long vehicles. So that's two spaces. And usually they have to have a third space for generator, because the codes in most places make them put the generator away from the unit. So those are just few things that I took out of that last page. Any questions, I mean, I've talked to a lot of these people, I have even talked to some that didn't fill out the thing. A lot of the higher end, dinner places didn't fill out the survey because they didn't think that a food truck would affect them in any way. Which I don't think anybody's making a decision between a food truck and the Best Cellar for dinner.

Albert Yount

Thank you.

Charlie Sellers

Anyone have any more questions for Charles? Thank you Mr. Hardin.

Charles Hardin

Alright. You are welcome.

Charlie Sellers

So I guess the next question is how does the Council or if the Council would like to research this further? If it's something you do on say a Fourth of July and Labor Day or is it something you do every Saturday or do you not do it at all. What do you think Council? How do you want Kevin to have staff move forward? Or do you?

Doug Matheson

I am kind of like Albert, after seeing this, I don't know why we don't just don't stay like we are. Special events only.

Pete Gherini

Yeah, I think it's fair to say that restaurants are going to start opening up. Brian, we talked, Mexican Rock just open today. They're doing breakfast, lunch and dinner. I had breakfast there, it's fabulous. So they're geared up. Brian, you said that El Rincon is a couple of weeks away.

Brian Johnson

They're, getting closer, I think within a few weeks there. Will also point out I spoke with Mellow Mushroom the first of the week. And I think later in the day, on the Fourth of July, they had nobody. So I think it was just an influx of folks at the parade. And I think the food trucks that were out here probably helped divert some of that busyness. Special Events is probably a good thing. But we're getting a lot of things back online.

Charlie Sellers

What do you think Council, status quo and move on.

David Harwood

I think it's only appropriate when we have a huge influx of people in Town. Like our Fourth of July event, potentially our Christmas parade day, something like that. I would not support something every Saturday or once a Saturday during high season or anything. But I think when we have a large number of people, given our current restaurant situation. We can't accommodate everybody and this is a good alternative. I think it added to the festivities, I came down here and checked it out. And I think it was an addition to everything else. I saw a lot of people during the watermelon eating contest. You know they were moseying on over to the food. That was the most energetic watermelon eating contest. The guy that won, I didn't think would be the guy that won but anyway. I mean, what would be in another appropriate, I'm asking you Jennifer, when would be another appropriate time in Town that might be appropriate, obviously Fourth of July and maybe Lighting of the Town?

Jennifer Brown

I don't think it is necessary the parade day, the parade is on Saturday at 10:00 in the morning and then that's it for that day. So, I would probably say that Friday for Lighting of the Town. And I would say for our Halloween Festival it might be good to have some then.

David Harwood

I would say Fourth of July and maybe that, but I would love the Council to give you some direction because like you said you have to get on these people's calendars fairly early.

Charlie Sellers

So generally, y'all are saying Fourth of July, Lighting of the Town and the Halloween Festival.

Kevin Rothrock

Halloween or the third week of October always seems to be the biggest.

Charlie Sellers

We don't need a motion for this if we're not going to change the ordinance. We just instruct Kevin to move forward. Ya'll okay with that.

ΑII

All were.

Charlie Sellers

Alright. Okay, Jennifer, thank you. Thanks, Brian. Thank you Charles Hardin. Official reports and comments. Alright, as Mayor, I would like to say thank you, to the citizens. I want to say thank you to Parks and Rec. All the department heads, all the volunteers because one thing I've had nothing but compliments on the Fourth of July parade. People said they just couldn't believe how quickly the Town got opened, how well organized it was and people were just really impressed. Now nobody knew who I was because they couldn't find the labels for my car. My hat's off to everybody. The citizens were great, I know our visitors felt very welcome. And so thanks to all of you. Also, we've had some incidents with where our paramedics and our police have been called in for medical issues. And I'll tell you, you know, I'm seeing at least one comment every couple of weeks on what a good job they've done. So my hat's off, my thanks to our police and fire services and what they do. I can't leave out our sanitation they do a great job too.

David Harwood

I echo everything that you said about the July Fourth Festival, I think it was well executed. All the department heads collaborated and there was another wonderful event. So thank you to everybody. The other comment I have is I've been getting some comments in my neighborhood and been noticing it myself, about the abundance of amplified music. We have a concert every Friday night downtown, Saturday, last Sunday, Town Tavern on Mondays. Charles is nodding his head, he probably hears it in his neighborhood. And it's becoming problematic in my opinion, especially to, neighborhoods that border downtown to allow them to have quiet enjoyment of their property. And so I think we need, I would ask that we consider that and potentially take action down the road.

Doug Matheson

The short-term rentals right now it seems like it's still stuck in session. No news is good news there. The ETJ passed but what it was is with counties below 50,000. So it did not end up affecting us. It did affect Boone because they cannot proceed with wanting to extend and get their ETJ back. But we can't extend ours. What we have is all will have for right now. Unless Legislative changes again.

Pete Gherini

Couple of things. I'm sure all of you have heard comments about parking. And now that Winkler's lot is paid parking, Wells Fargo lot is paid parking. A lot of that parking is going down to the post office. And I've had people say, there's only two people in the post office, and the parking lot at the post office is full. I know for a fact that there are a couple of people at Mellow Mushroom that are using it. And so I don't know if we need to have somebody go talk to the manager at Mellow Mushroom and say, you

know, the parking places at the post office are not for your employees. And I'm going to get a picture of who the person is that's doing it. But anyway, complaints about that. And I know there are signs posted at the post office. But it's the enforcement issue that we always come back to. How do we, and that's not our problem really. It's the problem of the owner of the property, right. That's what it comes down to. But the blowback is coming back to us or some of us about why can't we fix it. So I'll leave that. I would like to welcome back Thomas. I know Thomas has been gone for a little bit, it's good to have him back. And Kevin, you take good care of him now.

Kevin Rothrock

I will.

Pete Gherini

The other thing, I did, as I mentioned before, I did go to the Mexican Restaurant, and Maria Ruiz is the owner. And she would like to extend an invitation to all of us to come up there and hang out and for the citizens to come out. Because that is a very sharp operator. She's been doing it for five years in Boone and she knows how to play this game. Finally, Economic Development Commission this month, the 21st. We have representative Pickett, who's going to be talking to us probably for as long as he wants to talk. But anyway, he's the only person we have. So it's open to the public. It will be at the Chamber offices in Boone and we would invite anybody that would want to come and talk to Ray to join us.

Kevin Rothrock

When is that again Pete.

Pete Gherini

The 21st which is a Friday at 1:30 at the Chamber office in Boone. Thank you.

Charlie Sellers

All right, Mr. Rothrock.

Kevin Rothrock

Thank you, Mayor. A couple of quick updates, the Comp Plan, we're going to meet with Benchmark the last week of July. Trying to set a date to meet with the subcommittee and to get an update with Benchmark. Went around with Town Engineer Doug and Jared today, looking at some stormwater hotspots and on Dogwood and Laurel Park and also Sourwood to look at maybe some modifications to what the Town had done a few years ago to address some stormwater overcharge. A lot of times it's just a storm event that causes the issue, but seeing how we can minimize those even in a big storm event. We put an update or something on Facebook and the Town website about pruning back hedges that are along with streets. They've had an opportunity to grow and are out in the streets. And so we're asking people to go ahead and prune those back and we may have to make direct contact with them if they have not seen that notice. Cause we want to keep these the streets clear. So hopefully that message has been received. And I think it was in the newsletter. We're investigating the possibility of allowing credit cards, Nicole and I talked last week about adding that Townwide. We're going to study that a little bit more late fall. And how we can do that because there's a lot of opportunities that we can hopefully benefit from it. I had the landscape guys out this week, they're out today doing some repairs

in places. We've got some pavers on Main Street sidewalks that have sunk over the years and they're doing some repairs and lifting those areas up. They started today across the street. A lot of the block from Sunset down to Chestnut. That section was done with a different design, where the pavers were on a concrete base, then sand and then the paver. Those have done very well. Some of it on this side, when we first started back in 2009, there are some places where they've sunk and pitched and so we're trying to address those and make a good place for the public to walk. The other update Symphony is July 21st, Tour of Homes is July 28th. And I want to continue to thank staff they've been supporting me and helping me. There's a lot I don't know, and they know and they serve well. Even just down to the part-time people and the camp counselors. Those people are critical to how we work as a Town. So, I want to thank them. That is all I got.

Charlie Sellers

All right, ladies and gentlemen, we are going to take a recess, then we are going into closed session.

Albert Yount

Under the North Carolina General Statute 143-318.11.(a)(3) - To consult with attorney retained by the public body in order to preserve the attorney-client privilege.

Melissa Pickett

Second.

Charlie Sellers

And there will be no decisions made during this closed session. And then we will adjourn right after the closed session. Thank you so much for attending this evening.

MAYOR		ATTEST_	
	Charlie Sellers		Hilari Hubner, Town Clerk

ATTACHMENTS

Budget Amendment #2023-11 – Attachment A Tax Report – Attachment B



Town of Blowing Rock 1036 Main Street ★ Post Office Box 47 ★ Blowing Rock, North Carolina 28605

To: Mr. Kevin Rothrock, Mayor Sellers, and Members of Town Council

From: Nicole Norman, Finance Officer

Subject: Budget Amendment Ordinance to Account for Various Items

(Ordinance #2023-12)

Date: August 8, 2023

Enclosed please find a Budget Amendment Ordinance for the fiscal year 2023-2024 for your consideration.

Section 1 (General Fund) allocates the following:

- -Transfers funding from the IT department to Governing Body budget for technology upgrades in the Town Council Chambers including a new laptop and A/V upgrades (\$5,000)
- -Allocates unused rock wall funds from fund balance to re-sod behind the wall after install is now complete (\$900)
- -Allocates unused Town Hall Improvement funding from fund balance to complete renovation work still underway (\$29,975)
- -Allocates unused BR Academy construction/start-up funding from fund balance to complete start-up (\$34,585; \$17,585 remaining from last FY from fund balance and \$17,000 in additional funding needed to finish the start-up)
- -Re-allocates TDA funding previously directed to BRAHM parking facility debt service (\$83,200) as well as BRAHM property sale net proceeds (\$253,030) towards the restroom portion of the 2022 Memorial Park renovation project as the project was awarded at the July 2023 Town Council meeting.

Section 2 (General Capital Projects Fund) Re-allocates TDA funding previously directed to BRAHM parking facility debt service (\$83,200) as well as BRAHM property sale net proceeds (\$253,030) towards the restroom portion of the 2022 Memorial Park Improvement project as the project was awarded at the July 2023 Town Council meeting. This section allocates the new project costs for the restroom portion of the project totaling (\$1,120,700) as approved by Town Council at the July 2023 Town Council meeting. This section also separates the PARTF grant funds (\$500,000) to be paired with the remaining needed funds to complete the PARTF portion of improvements once the final scope and project costs are known for this portion of the 2022 Memorial Park Improvements Project.

Please let me know if you need further details on the proposed amendment.

The following Internal Budget Amendments (moving funds across line items within departments) were approved by the Town manager and executed by the Finance Officer during the month of July 2023:

None to report.

2023-2024 Budget Amendment Ordinance 2023-12

Be it ordained by the Town Council of the Town of Blowing Rock, North Carolina, that the following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2023:

Section 1. To amend the General Fund, the appropriations are to be changed as follows:

Acct. No.		urrent opriation	Decrea	ase	Incr	ease	Proposed propriation
10-00-4250-033	Materials/Supplies- IT	\$ 10,000	\$	5,000	\$	-	\$ 5,000
10-00-4200-505	Transfer to Capital Projects	\$ 61,603			\$	336,230	\$ 397,833
10-00-4260-900	Debt Service	\$ 697,401	\$	83,200	\$	-	\$ 614,201
10-00-4110-057	Miscellaneous	\$ 750	\$	-	\$	5,000	\$ 5,750
10-80-6500-033	Materials/Supplies- Grounds	\$ 90,000	\$	-	\$	900	\$ 90,900
10-00-4260-015	Maint./Repair Buildings	\$ 10,000	\$	-	\$	29,975	\$ 39,975
10-80-6200-500	Capital Outlay- BR Academy	\$ -	\$ \$	88,200	\$	34,585 406,690	\$ 34,585

This will result in a net increase of \$318,490. in the appropriations of the General Fund. As a result, the following revenue will be increased.

			Current						Proposed
Acct. No.		A	ppropriation		Decreas	se	Inc	rease	Appropriation
10-00-3400-399	Appropriated Fund Balance	\$	48,880		\$	-	\$	318,490	\$ 367,370.42
				_	\$	-	\$	318,490	

Section 2. To amend the General Capital Projects Fund, the appropriations are to be changed as follows:

A N-		Current	D		Proposed
Acct. No. 20-80-5000-447		Appropriation	Decrease		Appropriation \$ 500.000
20-80-5000-447	2022 Memorial Park Improvement Project: Construction- \$ PARTF Portion of Project	-	\$ -	\$ 500,000	\$ 500,000
20-80-5000-444	2022 Memorial Park Improvement Project: Construction- RR \$	997,820	\$ 96,820	\$ -	\$ 901,000
20-80-5000-445	2022 Memorial Park Improvement Project: Contingency- RR: \$	112,150	\$ 62,150	\$ -	\$ 50,000
20-80-5000-446	2022 Memorial Park Improvement Project: Engineering- RRs \$	174,500	\$ 4,800 \$ 163,770		\$ 169,700

This will result in a net increase of \$336,230. in the appropriations of the General Capital Projects Fund. As a result, the following revenue will be increased.

		Current			Proposed
Acct. No.		Appropriation	Decrease	Increase	Appropriation
20-00-3400-331	Transfer from General Fund	\$ 1,982,858	\$ -	\$ 336,230	\$ 2,319,088
			\$ -	\$ 336,230	

Section 3.	Copies of this	budget amendment sh	all be furnished to th	e Clerk to the Town	n Council and to the F	inance Officer for t	heir implementation.
------------	----------------	---------------------	------------------------	---------------------	------------------------	----------------------	----------------------

Attested by: Charles Sellers, Mayor

Hilari Hubner, Town Clerk

Adopted this 8th day of August, 2023.

TOWN OF BLOWING ROCK POLICE DEPARTMENT 143 Park Avenue, PO Box 603 Blowing Rock NC 28605 (828)295-5212



Memo

To: Kevin Rothrock, Town Manager

From: Aaron Miller, Police Chief

Date: August 2, 2023

Reference: Porsche Event Street Closure

Mr. Don Trexler has requested assistance with a Porsche owners' event on Friday September 22nd. The Porsche owners would like to have their cars photographed under the postage stamp mural on the old fire station building. The best and safest way to accomplish this is to temporarily close the street.

The closure would affect Wallingford Street from the intersection of Park Avenue to the parking deck exit. The closure would be from approximately 9am until 10am. Access to the parking lots and structures would not be affected.

Blowing Rock Police Department will handle the closure.



Town of Blowing Rock, North Carolina Mayoral Proclamation

WHEREAS, the Town of Blowing Rock, North Carolina does affirm and acknowledge the harm and hardship caused by drug overdose; and

WHEREAS, we recognize the purpose of International Overdose Awareness Day as remembering loved ones lost to overdose and ending the stigma of drug-related deaths; and

WHEREAS, we resolve to play our part in reducing the toll of overdose in our community, which claimed the lives of more than 14 ¹ residents of Watauga County last year, together with countless more affected forever; and

WHEREAS, we affirm that the people affected by overdose are our sons and daughters, our mothers and fathers, our brothers and sisters, and deserving of our love, compassion and support;

THEREFORE, I, Tim Futrelle, Mayor, do hereby proclaim August 31st, 2023, as End Overdose in Watauga Day in Blowing Rock, North Carolina, and encourage all residents to consider being trained in the use of life-saving overdose reversal medication and having it available to use.

day of August, 2023.

1 Source for 2022 overdose deaths by county: https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/prov-county-drug-overdose.htm

Homestead Recovery Center Center: (828) 355-9943 homesteadrecoverync.org

www.mrjc.us

This the

Location: 482 State Farm Rd. Blowing Rock, NC 28607

AppHealthCare Narcan/Naloxone training and distribution 336-372-5641 ext 1116

Olive Branch Ministry/ Faith-based Harm Reduction Our mission is simple: Extend Hope. Extend Life. Narcan/Naloxone training and distribution Mobile SSP/Syringe Service Program (828) 278-4445 TO:

Mayor Charlie Sellers and the Blowing Rock Town Council

FROM:

Kevin Rothrock, Interim Town Manager

SUBJECT:

Parking Ordinance Amendments and Request for Funding

For Increased Enforcement

DATE:

August 2, 2023

Ordinance Changes:

Attached for your review is a draft ordinance amendment to Chapter 6, Article IV – Parking. The proposed draft ordinance:

- a. establishes the ability for the Town to regulate and enforce paid parking;
- b. amends the current fines for parking violations;
- c. increases the fines for repeat parking violations;
- d. and allows the Town to immobilize vehicles when the owner is a repeat violator and has not paid for violations over a period of 60 days.

Section 6-29 has been added to allow for paid parking when Council decides to move forward with a paid parking program, and Section 6-35 has been amended to allow for increased parking fines and vehicle immobilization. Underlined text is added and text to be removed has been struck through.

Funding Request:

To increase parking enforcement in downtown for fall of 2023 and Spring 2024, the Police Department is requesting additional funding of \$10,000 over the budgeted amount of \$8,000 (FY 2024). This amount covers additional temporary staff hours for increased weekly parking enforcement until November 2023 and beginning again in May through June 2024. These added funds were not allocated in FY 2024 Budget, so the General Fund Balance will be the likely source of revenue for this expenditure. There is a budget amendment request attached to this report as well.

Section 6-29 Paid Parking

- (A) Fees may be charged for parking any vehicle in a parking space owned and maintained by the Town. A list of parking areas and associated parking fees shall be approved by the Town Council and listed in Appendix A6 18.
- (B) The payment of fees will be enforced Monday through Saturday from 9am until 5pm and on Sundays from 1pm until 5pm.

- (C) The Police Chief or his/her designee shall be responsible for the enforcement and collection of fees for parking.
- (D) The Town Council may approve the waiver of fees for certain groups, during certain times or in certain spaces. These waivers shall be issued through an approved system of permitting. A list of approved permit holders shall be maintained and made available by the Police Chief or his/her designee.
- (E) The Town Manager may suspend fees for parking during times of public meetings, public hearing or other times when participation from the public is encouraged, or during times of inclement weather.
- (F) Fines and remedies for violation of this section shall be set forth in Article VI of this Chapter.

Section 6-35 Penalties and Remedies.

- (A) Any violation of the following sections shall constitute a misdemeanor, punishable by a fine of not more than one hundred dollars (\$100.00) or imprisonment for not more than thirty days, or both: Sections 6-5, 6-7, 6-8, 6-10, 6-19, 6-20, 6-30, and 6-31. [Amended July 13, 1993]
- (B) Any violation of Section 6-32 or failure to comply with any of its requirements shall constitute an infraction, punishable by a civil penalty of fifty dollars (\$50.00), plus any court costs and attorney fees incurred by the Town. [Amended March 9, 2010]
- (C) Operating a golf cart under the influence of an impairing substance (i.e., alcohol or drugs) on a public road or highway is not a violation of this ordinance, but a violation of state law, and is punishable as provided therein. [Amended March 9, 2010]
- (D) Any violation of Article IV and the appendices referenced therein shall subject the offender to a civil penalty as noted in the following schedule. If the offender fails to pay this penalty within ten days after being cited for the violation and notified of the penalty, the town may seek to collect it in civil action in the nature of a debt. [Amended July 13, 1993]

Parking Violation Fines

Type of Violation	Existing Fine	Proposed Fine
Overtime		
1 st Offense	\$10.00	\$10.00
2 nd Offense		\$15.00
3rd and subsequent		\$20.00
Two Spaces	\$10.00	\$25.00
Wrong Direction	\$10.00	\$15.00

Improper Use of Designated Space		\$25.00
No Parking	\$25.00	<u>\$50.00</u>
Parked in Street	\$25.00	\$50.00
Loading Zone	\$25.00	\$25.00
Parked on Sidewalk	\$25.00	\$50.00
Other	\$25.00	\$25.00
Failure to Pay	-	\$25.00
Blocking Street (impeding traffic flow)	\$50.00	<u>\$50.00</u>
Fire Hydrant	\$50.00	<u>\$50.00</u>
Fire Lane	\$50.00	\$50.00
Handicap Zone	\$100.00	<u>\$150.00</u>

- (E) Any vehicle or obstruction, placed on any street or public parking area, in violation of Article IV, which presents a hazard or obstructs the normal use of the of the street or parking area by the public, may be removed or caused to be removed by the Administrator, Police Chief or their designee, at the owner's expense.
- (F) Vehicle Immobilization Devices may be used for violations of Article IV when:
 - 1. The violator is a repeat offender; and
 - 2. The violator has fines which are more than 60 days delinquent.

2023-2024 Budget Amendment Ordinance 2023-13

Proposed

Be it ordained by the Town Council of the Town of Blowing Rock, North Carolina, that the following amendment be made to the annual budget ordinance for the fiscal year ending June 30, 2023:

Current

Section 1. To amend the General Fund, the appropriations are to be changed as follows:

Hilari Hubner, Town Clerk

Acct. No. 10-10-4310-204	Part-time Parking Enforcement		ropriation 8,000	Decrease \$ - \$ -	Incr \$ \$	10,000 10,000	Appr \$	opriation 18,000			
This will result i	n a net increase of \$10,000. in the appropriation	ıs of th	e General Fund.	As a result, the following	reven	ue will be increased.					
Acct. No. 10-00-3400-399	Appropriated Fund Balance		current ropriation 48,880	Decrease \$ - \$ -	Incr \$ \$	rease 10,000 10,000	Appr	oposed copriation 3,880.00			
Section 2. Copi	Section 2. Copies of this budget amendment shall be furnished to the Clerk to the Town Council and to the Finance Officer for their implementation.										
Adopted this 8th	n day of August, 2023.										
Attested by:		Cha	rles Sellers, Mayo	or							